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MINUTES

BUSINESS DISTRICT CONSTRUCTION REVIEW BOARD

MEETING

116 ASPEN LANE
SAN ANTONIO, TEXAS  78232
TUESDAY, JULY 22, 2014
5:30 P.M.

The Business District Construction Review Board (BDCRB) of the City of Hill Country Village met for a meeting Tuesday, July 22nd, 2014 at 5:30 p.m. at City Hall, 116 Aspen Lane, San Antonio, Texas. This was an open meeting subject to the open meeting law of the State of Texas.

Members Present:



Members Absent:


Buddy Swift, Chair



Bill Aniol

Deanna Yates, Vice Chair


Greg Blasko
Dean Perry




Steve Marceau
Jeff Garvens

City Staff Present:

Frank Morales, City Administrator
1.   Call to order.  

Dr. Swift called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. 
2.
Discussion/action on approval of the minutes of the Business District Construction Review Board meeting of June 23, 2014 meeting.

Dr. Yates moved to approve the minutes, seconded by Mr. Perry. Motion passed unanimously.


3. A public hearing, discussion and possible action regarding a sign variance under Chapter 50 of the City Code for an additional sign, submitted by Mr. James Magness for the business known as Toshiba Business Solutions, located at 14607 San Pedro Avenue Suite 120, San Antonio, Texas 78232.

A representative from the sign company began a presentation for the proposed sign. The representative stated that the sign permit was denied because there is no provision allowing signs to be placed on the second story of a building.  The representative explained the 32 square foot sign would not be visible due to trees if put on the first story.


Dr. Yates explained that due to tree coverage, it is very difficult to see either the first or second floor of the building unless directly in front of the building.  Dr. Yates then asked the representative why the sign would need to be on the second floor if both floors are equally covered by trees.

The representative explained that if one were travelling north on 281, the only visibility is on the second floor because you would need to strain to really see the first floor. The representative stated they were working mostly to attract attention from the north bound side. 


Mr. Morales confirmed that the city did receive a letter from the property owner supporting the proposed sign.  Mr. Morales also confirmed all residents and property owners within a 750 foot radius of Toshiba were notified by letter and asked to send back responses. No responses were received.


Dr. Yates asked how many businesses were in the building, adding the concern that every business would want second story signs. The representative explained Toshiba occupied at least fifty percent of the building, most other offices being medical offices.


Mr. Perry asked if there was any specific wording in the sign ordinance that stated second story buildings cannot have signs.  Mr. Morales stated no. Dr. Swift stated that when drafting that ordinance, the second story was never addressed.


Dr. Yates moved to approve the variance allowing Toshiba to place a sign on the second story of their location, seconded by Mr. Garvens. Motion passed unanimously. 

4. A public hearing, discussion and possible action regarding a sign variance under Chapter 50 of the City Code for an additional sign, submitted by Ms. Carolyn Coyne for the business known as The Alley on Bitters, located at 555 W. Bitters Rd, San Antonio, Texas 78216.
Ms. Coyne introduced herself, stating she has been the owner of The Alley on Bitters (Artisan’s Alley) for forty years and has always had issues with fast traffic on Bitters Rd. Ms. Coyne stated after a few sign attempts, she wanted to construct a pole sign that would be visible from 281. 
Dr. Swift asked if the sign would be internally illuminated.  Ms. Coyne said they would be individually illuminated with fluorescent lighting. 

Dr. Swift confirmed that a pole sign is already present and the proposed sign would be a larger version of what is already present.  Ms. Coyne confirmed that to be correct.
Dr. Yates asked how far from the ground would the bottom business listed on the sign be and Ms. Coyne said it would be about five feet off of the ground.

Mr. Garvens asked what the main issue was that prompted the need for a variance. Mr. Morales stated it was the square footage.  Mr. Garvens pointed out that the current sign was already fifty square feet over what is allowed by the ordinance and Mr. Perry commented that the sign was there before the ordinance was approved. 

Dr. Swift asked how much wider the proposed sign would be in comparison to the current sign with a square encasement. Ms. Coyne stated it would be one foot wider on each side. 
Cynthia Miller, representing for her father, Jack Jones, whose property backs up to Artisan’s Alley, introduced herself and asked Ms. Coyne about the lighting of the proposed sign.  Ms. Miller stated that a neighbor sold his house because of the lighting and does not want her father to have the same experience. Ms. Coyne explained the lighting would be internal. Ms. Coyne’s son explained that each individual store’s sign on the pole sign would be different due to graphics and color, so some areas would be darker than others. 

Dr. Yates asked if the lights coming from the back of Artisan’s Alley are from the sign or from the businesses themselves.  Ms. Miller stated it was a mix of both. Dr. Swift asked what other lights were located on the property. Ms. Coyne explained all lights are on a timer and will go off and the same will go for the sign.  As of now, the timer for the sign is set to go on at 6pm and will go off at 4am. 
Dr. Swift stated that the city and the board are both very sensitive to light pollution. Dr. Swift added that they also have a duty to ensure success for retailers in the city. Ms. Miller agreed and stated that she only wanted to ensure that with the sight light from her father’s backyard, and the level of illumination from the sign, there would not be a problem. 

Mr. Garvens asked if there were any more objections from residents and Mr. Morales stated he received a letter from the Garzas on Treasure Trail who approved the proposed sign. 

Mr. Garvens stated that without any objections from residents, variances should not have a difficult time being passed. Dr. Swift added that there needs to be a balance of consideration for both residents and retailers with low visibility locations.

Dr. Yates asked Ms. Coyne if the design for the individual shop signs were finalized, as some would be very bright.  Ms. Coyne said no and she would be able to create some criteria for the signs.

Mr. Perry mentioned that there are a lot of small signs and banners around the shops and asked the board if those signs have any bearing on the decision for this sign variance. Ms. Coyne stated that the shops decide to put their own small signs because no one can see where they are.  Ms. Coyne continued to say that this larger sign would be able to replace the need for all of the smaller signs. 
Dr. Swift stated that although he is sensitive to Ms. Miller’s concerns, he also did not believe that the proposed sign would cause much of a difference in relation to the current sign. 
Mr. Perry moved to approve the variance request to allow the sign as designed.  Dr. Yates seconded the motion. Mr. Garvens offered an amendment to include a timer on the sign with specified hours of operation and install a dimmer to control the amount of light being emitted. The amendment was not seconded and was no longer included. Dr. Yates addressed Ms. Coyne, confirming the sign will not stay on until 4am, and the colors of the individual signs will be addressed as to limit bright light.  Ms. Coyne agreed to those terms.  Dr. Yates stated she would be comfortable with those parameters established without having them written into the variance. Motion passed unanimously.

5.  Communications with City Administrator.

6.  Adjourn.

There being no further business to come before the BDCRB, the meeting was adjourned at 6:21 p.m.

Approved this the 22nd day of October, 2014
 _____________________

                                                                        
 
        Buddy Swift 

               
                                                   

  
    Chair 

ATTEST:

________________________

Frank Morales

City Administrator

Acting City Secretary
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